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THE RESULTS OF PERIODIC POLICY AUDITS, PAID FOR BY THE

CONTRACTOR, AND MADE AVAILABLE TO THE CONTRACTOR, THE CONGRESS, THE

RELEVANT FEDERAL AGENCIES, AND THE INDIAN TRIBES, WILL PROVIDE THE

BRIDGE NECESSARY TO INTEGRATE THE EFFICIENCIES OF THE PRIVATE SECTOR

WITH THE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PUBLIC SECTOR.

IN SUMMARY, MR. CHAIRMAN, THE TREASURY DEPARTMENT AND THE
BUREAU OF INDIAN AFFAIRS SHOULD MOVE FORWARD ON THIS CONTRACT. IT IS
OUR PROFESSIONAL OPINION THAT THE CONTRACT SHOULD ALSO INCLUDE A
RPQUIREMENT THAT PERIODIC POLICY AUDITS BE PERFORMED BY A PRIVATE
SECTOR FIRM INDEPENDENT OF THE CONTRACTOR AWARDED THE RFP.

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN, MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE.
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INDIAN TRUST FUND OVERSIGHT

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 1986

U.S. SENATE,
SeLECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:14 a.m., in room
385, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Mark Andrews (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Andrews and Murkowski. X

Staff present: Peter Taylor, chief counsel; John Vance, staff at-
torney; gheila Rogan, professional staff member; Ipo Lung, profes-
sional staff member; and Irene Herder, staff secretary.

STATEMENT OF HON. MARK ANDREWS, US. SENATOR FROM
NORTH DAKOTA, AND CHAIRMAN, SELECT COMMITTEE ON
INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning. My apologies for being late to
chair. I was in the chair in the Senate and my replacement did not
show up until after the hour he was suﬁposed to.

The oversight hearing toda¥ is for the purpose of informing the
Congress on the status of the Indian trust fund, transmittal and in-
vestment of the money in the fund and the proposed request for
pr’(;%osal issued by the Treasury Department to the fund.

e Indian trust fund is managed by the Secretary of the Interi-
or in his role as trustee, but it belongs to 250,000 individual Ameri-
can Indians and 254 separate Indian tribes. It consists of judgment
funds awarded to tribes by the courts, money they earn from oil
and gas leases, land individually and privately owned and leased to
producers and farmers, timber leases, and money earned from the
mvestment of the money these transactions earn. It is an impor-
tant and little-known part of the Federal-Indian relationship.

Back in 1983, the Bureau of Indian Affairs hired the Price-Wa-
terhouse accounting firm to analyze the management of the Indian
trust fund. This study was prompted by the concerns of those
charged with managing the money, as well as the concerns of the
tribes and individual Indians about the investment and disburse-
ment of their money.

The study was completed early in 1984 and filled 12 volumes.
Fortunately, there is a digest.

Then on Agril 15, 1985—a date all too familiar to American tax-
payers—the Bureau of Indian Affairs sent out a request for infor-

mation to banks and investment houses, inquiring just what serv-
Ices might be available to assist in managing the trust fund. This
request was over 1 year after the completion of the Price-Water-
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house stydy and report. There were 58 responses to the request
from various national institutions. '

Then in May 1985 the Bureau of Indian Affairs scheduled four
meetings around the country so that the financial community and
the tribes could meet with the individuals who manage the fund on
behalf of the trustees. Meetings were held in New York, Chicago,
San Francisco, and Washington, the last on May 31, 1985.

Now, everyone seems to agree that there ought to be some
changes in the system. Collection of the money must be speeded up;
the disbursing of the Indians’ money must be speeded up; and per-
haps'th_e trustee may need more flexibility in investing the money.
If this is so, it will require legislation. We are well aware of that.

Then on April 22, 1986, the Department of Treasury issued a re-
quest for proposal on behalf of the Bureau of Indian Affairs, stat-
ing that its purpose was to provide the Bureau of Indian Affairs
integrated external services encompassing investment manage-
ment, custodial services and lockbox facilities, to collect and con-
centrate, invest, account for, and disburse Indian trust fund
moneys. A new day was clearly dawning.

The request for' proposal was limited to only six so-called lockbox
banks. No other institutions were invited to participate under the
request, and that prompted me to inquire about the restriction.
Here, hgpefully to answer all of these questions, of course, is Mr.
Ross Swimmer, the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs. He is ac-
companied by a number of his people.

I would like to point out, Ross, before you begin, I am going to
hgve to absent myself in about 5 minutes because I have a meeting
with the Secretary in the majority leader’s office, but in the ab-
sence of another member of the committee, I will turn over the
contn,luatlon of the hearings, of course, to our chief of staff because
f. ec‘i:gr; dt want to hold you up and I do want to get these facts in the

But let me ask you one particular question that I hope can be
answered in your testimony. In May of this year I wrote Treasury,
Jim Baker, Secret'ary of the Treasury, on May 27, a letter seeking
answers to certain questions. Now, I still haven’t received an
answer to these questions. I am providing both of you with a copy
of that letter. I would hope that those questions can be answered
promptly, and hopefully can be answered by you in your testimony
here today because_you are part of that same administration team.

But it seems an inordinately long time to go from May 27 until
now, the latter part of September, without an answer to those ques-
tions that we asked, because we need to know what the answers
are in order to fulfill our commitment to make sure that this issue
is decided on a rational, factual basis,

Given that introduction, it is good to have you, Ross. We are
looking forward to hearing your statement.
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STATEMENT OF HON. ROSS SWIMMER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR INDIAN AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, AC-
COMPANIED BY JOHN VALE, INVESTMENT OFFICER, BUREAU

OF INDIAN AFFAIRS, AND MIKE SMOKOVICH, FINANCIAL MAN-
AGEMENT SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mr. SwiMMeR. Thank you. I appreciate the opportunity to be
here, Mr. Chairman. With me is Mike Smokovich, of the Treasury

‘ Department.

The CHAIRMAN. I might ask if you are aware of that inquiry and
whether or not Treasury Department.

Mr. SmMokoviIcH. It's my understanding that the letter went out. [
frankly don’t have a copy of the signed letter. There were a
number of drafts, in fact. ‘ze wanted to make sure we had all our
facts right. But, as far as I know, that letter did go out.

The CHAIRMAN. When?

Mr. SmoxovicH. That I can’t tell you specifically.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we get a lot of complaints about the postal
service, but the critical question now is when, because one agency
is leaning on another agency, and the reason I asked you for the
?ation is because I assumed that when Jim Baker got the letter
they were going to bounce it back and forth to you for drafting.

ow, you say it's been bounced back several times and a letter
has gone out, a signed letter has gone out. The critical thing is:
when? If it went out a month ago, I guess we can talk to the Post-
master General. If it went out 2 weeks ago, I guess that you almost
have to sus that it’s held up some place.

In fact, I think of the 22-cent stamp—although, well, you guys
pay first-class postage, too. You don’t buy stamps. But a 22-cent
stzrixllp, I think, is about 18 cents storage and 4 cents for moving the

mail.

But we would be interested in finding out just how that goes.

Mr. SwiMMmEeR. We will see that it gets to you.

Mr. SmokovicH. I will see that it gets to Pete Taylor today or to-
morrow.

The CHAIRMAN. Wonderful. We can do something hand-carried,
you know. ‘

Welcome, Senator Murkowski.

Senator Murkowsk1. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. You can proceed. :

Mr. SwiMMER. As the chairman ably pointed out, this process
has been going on for several years now. As early as—well, before
1973, actually, the General Accounting Office had done some stud-
ies on trust fund investments and management of the Bureau of
Indian Affairs and made some recommendations, followed by the
Price-Waterhouse report and others.

Also, I chaired a commission called the President’s Commission
on Indian Reservation Economies, and we ran into this issue. We
made a similar recommendation that something needed to be done
to ensure that the trust funds of the Bureau of Indian Affairs were
properly managed and invested for the greatest return possible to
the tribes. We had a little bit of concern about the risk that would
be involved and was involved in the types of investments, primarily
certificates of deposit, that were being made in banks and savings
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and loans which had a history of not being the most stable. Those
were the ones that were paying the highest rates.

I would point out, however, that this is an area where the
Bureau of Indian Affairs and their trust fund management in Al-
buquerque, principally through the efforts of one John Vale, did a
superb job of doing the work of managing this $1.5 billion and
maintaining the safety of it. I would commend his work. I wish I
had a dozen more like him.

I would point out, however, that this is an area where the
Bureau of Indian Affairs and their trust fund management in Al-
buquerque, principally through the efforts of one John Vale, did a
superb job of doing the work of managing this $1.5 billion and
maintaining the safety of it. I would commend his work. I wish 1
had a dozen more like him.

But in the time that we had to deal with this as an internal
issue, the limited investments that we made generally did give us a
rate of return that was at or above market for those kinds of in-
vestments, for certificates of deposit, and with a reasonable degree
of safety because we were required to back up those investments
with U.S. securities or pledges in some way.

So the history has been one that, as indicated, there were several
ways in which we might enhance the return on funds to tribes, and
one where it could get the money in the system faster. One of the
ways of doing that is in the collection of the money from the source
of payment, whether it was interest income or grazing income or
energy income or from whatever source. Get the income into the
system faster. As our discussion progressed with the Treasury De-
partment, we talked about the concept of lockbox banks.

Following that, based on those different studies that I had been
privy to, when I came into office, I asked the Treasury Department
to join us and attempt to put together an RFP, a request for pro-
posal, which could go out to the industry, seeking a private sector
way of handling not only the investment side but also the collec-
tion side and the accounting side of the trust funds and the 250,000
individual Indian money accounts and the tribal accounts.

I went to Treasury with the idea that they, as a department,
were the ones that did the bulk of the work in money management
for the U.S. Government, and I knew that they had been involved
at various stages in the different studies that had been done in
years before. It seemed logical that they would be the proper
agency to help the Bureau of Indian Affairs deal with these prob-
lems and write an RFP.

So, at our request, the Treasury Department did work closely
with us in developing the request for proposal, which was then sub-
mitted to the market. That request for proposal went through all of
the stages of the Treasury contracting processes and they wound
up with receiving some proposals, which are now in the process of
being evaluated. Very soon a contract could be awarded to one of
the banks that was given the opportunity to bid. '

Senator Murkowskl. I wonder if 1 may just interrupt briefly.

Mr. SwiMMER. Surely

Senator Murkowsk1. We are having a difficult time here finding
specific identification of the six banks who allegedly bid or were
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considered to be appropriate participants. I am wondering if you
could identify those institutions.

Mr. SmokovicH. Let me give that to you. It’s Citizens and South-
ern of Atlanta, First Chicago National Bank, Republic National
Bank of Dallas, First Interstate of Los Angeles, Mellon Bank of
Pittsburgh, and Bank America in San Francisco.

Senator Murkowsk1. What are the collateral requirements put
out by the Treasury Department through the BIA?

Mr. SmokovicH. Qur requirements are basically that, to the
extent a depositor places money in a financial institution and the
amount of the deposit is going to be in excess of the FDIC insur-
ance or some other insurance agency’s insurance, that the bank
put up certain forms of collateral.

Senator Murkowskr. What I was curious to know, do you have a
i:rtit.eria? Can they put up guaranteed loans or nonguaranteed
oans?

Mr. SmokovicH. We do have published regulations and in some
cases they’re administered by us and some cases by the Federal Re-
serve for us. .

Mr. SwimMER. I think in this case, Mike, we're still governed by
25 US.C. 162a, and that limits authority as far as what can be
pledged. Our trust funds, the trust funds that the Bureau would be
managing, just as in the past have to be pledged with U.S. securi-
ties, or at least be that secure.

We have not proposed at this time that there would be any great-
er risk than what exists under the present 162a. We suggest that
there might be some amendments later on to permit other forms of '
collateral to be put up. But at this time we are still requiring that
the banks invest in Government securities.

Senator Murkowskl. Well, I think the question is—it would be
interesting—I happen to have been in that profession ‘for 20 years,
and the more your collateral requirement, why, obviously, the
more it costs for the service. : :

Mr. SwiMMeR. That's right. ,

Senator MuRKowsKI. Service is competitive, and if you require
U.S. Government obligations to stand behind, then the question is:
What is the ratio? If it's 100 percent, why, you're going to have
bids that are going to reflective on that, and if it's less or if you
can have insured loans—there are all different collateral require-
ments—then it appears that this material is something that is
available to you, but I don’t know whether your effort is to neces-
sarily get a reduced fee for the service that is competitively going
to be offered by the six banks or whether it's the service that
you’re more interested in.

But, you know, obviously, the tougher your collateral require-
ments are, why, the more it’s going to cost you for the lockbox
service,

I don’t mean to belabor the point, but we have Alaskan Native
escrow funds that I am concerned about, and the availability to the
west coast banks to utilize that. First Interstate is one tiat has

that capability in the Northwest and Alaska, and, to some degree,
ank of America. But on the other hand, wire transfers are so im-
mediate now that domicile isn’t mandatory.
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But, you know, when you go out for competitive services, why,
the banks are very cost-conscious. They will give you the service,
but if you increase your collateral requirements, why, you're going
to pay dearly. So you are going to have to make that decision.

Mr. SwiMMER. Under current legislation, we don’t have a choice
about that. We would propose—and 1 think as we go through the

process this year, we would hope that we can come back with some .

proposed legislation that mi% t modify it. But except as to the
guarantee of FDIC or of FSLIC, which would essentially insure up
to $100,000, where there would not be a collateral requirement, we
would require U.S. securities as collateral because that is what the
law requires today and we don’t have any flexibility there.

Senator MurkowskKI. Just as a sidelight, I think everybody is in-
terested in making sure that the public funds are adequately se-
cured, but the requirement of oversecurity or U.S. funds vis-a-vis
g:uax;anteed loans, you know, I think the American Bankers Asso-
ciation and the Department of the Interior ought to get together
and take a look at the collateral requirements in the best interests
of the public because some of the costs associated with some of
these collateral requirements, you can achieve the same thing with
utilizing other type collateral but if you force the banks to pledge
that much of their U.S. Government securities, why, you're just
f)aymg for it in the end when you could have used guaranteed
oans and other things.

I don’t want to belabor this. I think I would commend the BIA
for operating the utilization of public funds certainty within the
context of the law, keeping in mind the necessity of maintaining
adequate collateral for the public funds. '

Mr. TayLor. Mr. Swimmer, 1 have some questions that Senator
Andrews would like me to ask.

First, I would like to know how you propose to pay for the con-
tract management of these Indian trust funds? Will Interior bear
the cost of these contracts, or will the costs be paid out of Indian
trust moneys? ]

Mr. SwimMeR. The Interior Department, the Bureau of Indian
Affairs budget would pay the cost of operating this contract. Pres-.
e.ntly we have an internal cost of somewhere in excess of $4 mil-
lion. We expect, by the second year of operation, that most of the
money that it takes to operate this contract can be covered out of
those funds.

Mr. TayLor. Well, your statement indicates that in the first year

of contracting, that you may seek additional funds or a rescission
from existing program funds.

Mr. SwiMMER. That’s right.

Mr. TAYLOR. Are we talking $4 million in the first year?

Mr. SwiMmMmeR. The cost to us now is $4 million-plus a year. We
expect that to remain during this first year of operations, and
there could be some additional costs out of our budget that will
have to be absorbed as we move into the contract. It would be
phased in over the year. But we believe, once the total phase in of
the_operatlons are taken over by the contractors, that our partici-
pation then would drop enough that we would have moneys from

the $4 million-plus we are spending now to assist in covering that
burden.
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But in any event, it would all be out of our funds, .whatever it
takes to operate the contract.

Mr. TavLor. When will you be making decisions on this question
of possible new money versus a rescission? Will you keep the com-
mittee apprised of this process?

Mr. SwiMMER. Well, very much so. We will be making those deci-
gions as we let the contract and start working with the contractors
to work out the phasein process and see what the costs will be. We
would have to notify the committee and advise the Appropriations
Committee as to whatever additional costs there might be.

Mr. Tayror. How will the handling of the investment decisions
by the Bureau of Indian Affairs change as a result of this RFP?

Mr. SwiMMER. The investment decisions will still be made by an
officer within the Bureau of Indian Affairs but it will be made with
the advice and counsel of the investment firm of the bank that is
participating in this. We will use their services and their invest-
ment guidance as we make those decisions, but the ultimate deci-
sion remains with the Bureau as to the trustee. :

Mr. TavLor. And you will still be investing in the same sort of
securities that BIA currently invests in, is that correct? |

Mr. SwimMeR. That essentially will be true. Now, the banks have
the opportunity to invest the money however they choose so long
as they have it properly collateralized. But that is the same process
we use now. We use CD’s; if it's more than $100,000, they have to
collateralize it. They don’t necessarily have to buy U.S. securities
except for collateral purposes, but it would be collateralized or in-
vested in Government securities as it is now. -

Mr. TavLor. Does the RFP limit securities that can be invested
in by the nature of a class A or class B security that has to do with
possible insurance rates for FDIC?

Mr. SwiMMER. There is no limit on that. It simply follows the ex-
isting law.

Mr. TAYLOR. There is also a question that arose regarding capac-
ity to invest in repos. Would you describe what a repo is and tell us
whether this RFP would authorize investment in repos?

Mr. SwiMMmER. It would not authorize that except, again, if the
moneys were used for repos. A repo is a repurchase agreement be-
tween the banks and private industry. It would not authorize those
kinds of investments except as, again, the money would be collater-
alized and the bank that has the trust funds could use those funds
to, say, buy a repo. But those funds would be collateralized, so we
would be looking toward collateral which would be a repurchase
agreement that had been worked out but not specifically author-
ized as an investment without collateral.

Mr. Tavior. In light of the fact that the Bureau continues to
play a decisive role, apparently, on correcting the account—I think
that is how we refer to the investment account—how is the RFP
going to improve the capacity or the efficiency of the Bureau in
making the investment decisions? I might just preface that remark
by saying that Price Waterhouse gave the Bureau a very excellent
report on their handling of the trust funds over the past years. 1
know that is greatly attributable to John Vale and his efforts.

Mr. SwiMMER. Yes. .
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Mr. TayLor. But I am very interested in how the RFP is going to
make his job more efficient.

Mr. SwimMeR. Well, I might refer to Mike for additional answers
on this, too—but my thinking on this is that as the institution, the
contractor, works through the investment of these funds. Any one
of the six and a dozen others, have very sophisticated investment
departments that deal with U.S. Treasury notes, bills, bonds, and
other Government securities. It’s likely that through them as far as
affording us advice and counsel as to maturities and the kinds of
investments that can be made, we would probably get some addi-
tional service. It would provide a little more sophisticated way of
investing and getting the investment advice and could amount to
several basis points higher than what we get now in the actual
return on these investments.

So we are looking for a more streamlined way of getting invest-
ment advice to the Bureau and not relying quite so much on depos-
it insurance to cover us as we go out and deal with banks that
aren't in real good shape. So, from that point of view, I think it
would increase investment income that we could receive just
through their advice and utilizing this particular contractor’s in-
vestment department.

Mike, did you want to add anything?

Mr. Smokovich. There is as also the significant aspect, that or
whoever is managing that operation will have better information
than they have now, in the sense that they will know how much
money thgy have that has either been colf,ected and deposited in
customers’ accounts or money that might have come in that might
be unclassified in, for example, an overnight financial arrange-
ment. They will basically have that every day. My understanding is
that BIA doesn’t have that type of a certainty that would be associ-
ated with this new system, and that could be a very big advantage.

Mr. TayLor. Does it also provide a greater knowledge base for

the investment decider—John, at the moment, but I understand he
is thinking about retirement—have been for many years, as I
recall. But does it increase the knowledge base that the person
making the investment decisions has available, just this access?
. Mr. SmokovicH. I think that, as Ross was saying, if we had the
information or know how much money we do have, and how much
is on the way in, and have access to the investment markets
through people who are proficient then the people at BIA would
have a very powerful tool if they have got knowledge and they
have got the people to make the transactions.

Mr. TayLor. What impact would there be if this RFP was rebid |

and it was opened up to banks or institutions other than the si
lockbox banks which lgontacted us? er th ° o
Mr. SWiMMER. Part of the advantage that I was informed about
when I went to Treasury and asked for their assistance was that
they already had bid contracts with the lockbox banks and that
they did this routinely over the years. It’s a competitive bid proc-
ess, l:n:g tt}};e_y selegtedtthe ban}(ds on sgvera{l criteria. By adding our
wor eir contract we could expedite the offeri f
to one of the lockbox banks. pe ering of & contract
If we were to separate the services or go with a full competitive
bid to all financial institutions, the contracting people in my shop
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tell me that that is probably a 12- to 18-month process. Obviously,
it’s been 5 or 6 years since this discussion started, and I guess an-
other couple of years wouldn’t hurt. But it does seem like it has
been kind of fits and starts, and one of the things I had hoped to
accomplish while I was here as Assistant Secretary was to get a
contract with a private sector organization that could aid us in the
collection of the funds, the investment of the funds, and accounting
for the funds. ) .

So I have been anxious to try to get something moving as quickly
as possible. I would say one of the disadvantages is, from the bu-
reaucracy of it, is the time that it would take to do it. The qther is
that its value would be, in our mind, after studying this with the
Treasury and our folks, it appears that the value would be minimal
as far as receiving any better bids or finding any better institutions
that might be able to do the work.

The six banks that were mentioned earlier that were proposed as
the contractors to bid are all very capable, apparently strong -
banks, and could do the work. I am sure we could find others that
are probably equal, but I am not sure that it would assist us or sup-
port us any better. :

There did seem to be a reason for doing it, both timewise and for
the value that we would be getting from piggybacking on, so to
speak, the existing contract.

Mr. Tavror. As I understand the process, it breaks out into basi-
cally three components. One of them is collection; the second is ac-
counting; the third is investment. Under the. proposed contract,
would you or the contractor be able to utilize the services of more
than one investment firm or many? )

Mr. SwimMMER. Well, the ultimate decision is ours in the Bureau.
I suppose that as far as executing investments, we would use the
contractor. If we weren’t satisfied or felt like we needed to get addi-
tional investment advice, we could go out in the market. It'’s an ex-
ecutory type issue, though, and we would try to essentially keep
the contractor whole. In terms of who handles the money from be-
ginning to end, that would still be left to the contractor. But we
obviously would have the option of going out anywhere for advice
on the investment side.

Mr. TayLor. So, on the collection and the accounting, the RFP
pretty well establishes the procedure as a contractor, but in ulti-
mate investments, doesn’t necessarily lock him into any one of the
six lockbox banks as the investor?

Mr. SmokovicH. In processing transactions, BIA could seek
advice from whoever they wanted to. They could have six invest-
ment counselors if they chose to. ' :

Mr. TayLor. OK. . .

Mr. VALE. Pete, we plan to continue to use the Treasury for some
of the investments, say, for instance, the very short term, the over-
night investments, and Treasury securities. We plan to continue
that operation. So, actually, it would be very similar to what serv-
ices we have actually as far as investments are concerned.

Mr. TAvLoR. Any expansion of investment alternatives awaits
further legislative recommendations from Interior, I take it?

Mr. SwimMER. It does. We could put together maybe some legi
lation that would aid in market participation, and everything eﬂ:
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The extreme limitations that we are under as far as 162a is con-
cerned really don’t make these funds attractive to large institu-
tic;lns unless they have a warehouse of Treasury bonds, notes, or
bills.

Mr. TayLor. Well, this line of discussion leads, I think, to a final

"line of questioning, which involves the capacity of tribes to have an
input into investment options of their own trust funds, their capac-
ity to have knowledge of moneys that are in their account, and for
them to gain some participation in the process. As you point out
right now, the investment options are locked in through the Feder-
al statutes.

But what procedure is presently followed so that there is an op-
portunity for consultation with the separate tribes and individual
Indians with respect to investment of their trust funds?

Mr. SwiMMER. The tribes do have an opportunity to visit Albu-
querque and John’s office. They sometimes will give instructions
such as designating depositories, assuming that they meet that
high rate of interest and what have you. But I will defer to John
on the investment opportunities. Generally, again, I think the
office has been pretty much limited to CD's from different banks.

Mr. Vaie. Basically, the criteria for investment funds is set by
Treasury statute, and at the present time the tribes have an input
as to the terms of their investments, Currently, we are taking a
look at the possibility of pooling the tribal trust funds. But at the
present time, there is no opportunity to put the individual tribe on
a pool basis based on what the disbursement requirements are of
the funds. Through this contract, I think it would allow the Treas-
ury staff to consult with the individuals in the tribes more than
they are now.

Mr. TayLor. It would make the knowledge base that is available
to you, at least with respect to funds on deposit, that could also
become available to the tribes as well, couldn’t it?

Mr. SwiMMER. Yes; it could.

Mr. VALE. Yes. ¢

Mr. Tavror. I know that there is a cadre of tribal investment
and finance officers building. It seems to me that it is a valuable
tool that could be available and might well fit into this.

I have one last question. Will this system improve the collection
and management of Indian oil lease moneys that are now collected
by the Minerals Management Service?

Mr. SwimMMER. There are several ways that it could, though much
of it would be indirect. We are still working with Minerals Man-
agement Se_rvice to improve the collection of oil leases.

It is possible that under several scenarios that are being talked
about between the MMS and the tribes, not the least of which are
direct-pay concepts, that such a collections system would enhance
the income to the Indians certainly by getting the money to them
quicker. Even having the receipts from MMg going into the pri-
mary account with the contractor I think would work out better
than what we do with Treasury now in collecting the moneys with
MMS, putting it in an account, and then moving it out to our agen-
cies, which we do now, and then having it disbursed from the
agency to the individual Indian.
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This way, the accounts will be maintained—the individual Indian
account will be maintained—with the contractor and the bank will
be depositing it to the account so that the interest is credited. That
is one of the main areas where we now disagree with MMS: how
we get interest paid to the individual Indian when the sum is col-

lected by MMS and credited to the our account, the BIA. The con--

tract does have some possibilities for improvements for individual
Indians. '
Mr. TayLor. Well, I don’t think we have any more questions at
this time. I think it has been a very fruitful discussion. Thank- you
all very much. _
Mr. SwimmMeR. Thank you.
Mr. Tayror. Thank you very much. We do have a copy of those
two letters. '
[Prepared statement of Mr. Swimmer appears in the appendix.]
Mr. TavLor. Our next witness is Mr. Paul R. Ferm, vice presi-
dent of Citizens & Southern Bank, of Atlanta, GA.

STATEMENT OF PAUL R. FERM, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
CITIZENS & SOUTHERN NATIONAL BANK, ATLANTA, GA

Mr. FerM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be here
this morning to address the committee on the subject of Indian
trust fund moneys. Our organization is one of the six lockbox banks
referenced earlier this morning.

I would like to focus our attention this morning on what the
Indian trust fund moneys are. First, they are not a typical trust
fund in many ways. They require an understanding to appreciate
how complex they are. As was mentioned earlier, it is a trust fund
that is approaching $2 billion, which includes more than 250 sepa-
rate tribal funds and 250,000 individual Indian accounts.

As this fund grows, the complexity of accounting also grows. The
Department of the Interior has limited resources to operate their
collection and investment and disbursement functions related to
this trust fund.

One of the delays that perhaps occurs, as was mentioned just a
little bit earlier, is crediting money to the individual Indian ac-
counts as well as the interest that is due the individual Indians.

There has been considerable discussion with regard to the need
for new laws regarding the Indian trust fund, the kinds of invest-
ments. [ feel, however, today that the greatest is with regard to the
accounting and collection of the Indian trust fund moneys. The
lockbox collection mechanism to accelerate moneys into the trust
fund could generate considerable new revenues for the trust fund.

Second, with the accounting system that we are using, the tech-
nology that is in the industry today to finetune this trust fund ac-
counting, could enhance the responsiveness of the Bureau of Indian

. Affairs to inquiries about private funds or individual Indian funds.

The key ingredient, we feel, is the complex accounting system
that needs to be in place. As was referenced earlier, the Price-Wa-
terhouse study of 1983 and 1984 had a lot of complimentary things
about the management of Indian trust fund moneys. There were
some recommendations, however, that were put in there in 1984.




14

cautious about getting out into the real speculative investments. If
it were expanded, I think it would be the higher grades, perhaps,
high-grade kinds of corporate bonds. But very possibly, I think you
need direction to proceed in that.

Mr. Tavror. Well, I imagine this discussion is one that we will
get into next year as Interior forms its thoughts on this issue.

I don’t have any further questions. I thank you very much for
your very excellent statement. I read the statement last night, and
it is quite comprehensive.

Our next witness is Steve Berkowitz, the project manager for
Price-Waterhouse study.

~ Steve, I think, is probably an appropriate followup here because I
believe that study recommended some liberalizing of the invest-
ment policy. Steve is accompanied by Stan Goodhope, former spe-
cia(-};e asslistant to the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs.

ntlemen.

STATEMENT OF SAMUEL GOODHOPE, FORMER SPECIAL ASSIST-
ANT TO THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR INDIAN AFFAIRS, AC-

COMPANIED BY STEPHEN A. BERKOWITZ, PROJECT MANAGER

OF PRICE-WATERHOUSE STUDY

Mr. GoopnorE. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my
name is Samuel W. Goodhope, and this is Stephen A. Berkowitz.
We appreciate the opportunity to testify together regarding the
BIA’s Trust Fund Investment Program. Mr. Berkowitz is the presi-
dent of the financial consulting firm of Berkowitz, Logue & Associ-
ates, and I am associate of the law firm of Fried, Frank, Harris,
Shriver & Jacobson.

Neither of us is here today in any official capacity representing
any clients. Rather, we are testifying only in order to share certain
information gained while we worked on the indepth review of the
BIA’s Trust Fund Investment Program. Mr. Berkowitz, as you men-
tioned, was the project manager for Price-Waterhouse for the in-
depth study, completed in 1985, and I was responsible as the spe-

cial assistant, as you also mentioned, for keeping track of the ~

review for Kenneth Smith, who was the Assistant Secretary for
Indian Affairs while the review was being done.

Our testimony today is being offered to provide a frame of refer-
ence for evaluating any effort to improve the BIA trust fund in-
vestment program. The Indian trust funds represent a legacy for
tribes and individual Indians. Indeed, it is not an overstatement to
observe that the trust funds represent the residual value of all the
land, water, and natural resources which were appropriated from
the tribes as the United States expanded from coast to coast. The
trust fund investment program then can be characterized as an
effort to manage this important legacy.

The tribes and individuals who benefit from this legacy deserve
the same level of investment management sophistication as is
available to the beneficiaries of private and corporate trust funds.
. In reviewing the trust fund program and efforts to improve it, it
is critical to consider the fundamental change which is occurring in

the Indian world. Federal funds for important Indian and tribally’

related programs have decreased, and will continue to decrease, in
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relation to need for those programs. We believe that the use of the
tribal trust funds and the related invested income will become in-
creasingly important to ensure the vitality of tribal Governments
as well as the development of tribal economies on a long-term, self-
sustaining basis. In short, as Federal Government financial re-
sources continue to wither, tribes and tribal members will have to
depend increasingly upon tribal financial resources such as the
trust funds.

Given the changing circumstances in the Indian world as a
prolog, certain findings and recommendations of the in-depth
review become even more urgent. The investment return to the
trust funds must be maximized subject to levels of risk acceptable
to the participants of the trust and which are also in accord with
tribal and individual investment objectives.

I would just like to mention two of the major recommendations
on the investment side. First, the indepth review recommended
that the BIA develop and implement an ongoing process to enable

" tribes and individuals to participate in the formulation of invest-

ment objectives for the Indian trust funds. Such participation not
only would be in keeping with the precepts of tribal self-determina-
tion, but also would ensure that the tribes and individual Indians
would be treated by BIA as what they are: as clients with specific
investment requirements.

The long-term success of the investment program can only be en-
sured if tribes and individual Indians participate in the establish-
ment of trust fund investment objectives and if processes are put in
place for ensuring that reasonable investment objectives are met.

The second major recommendation of the indepth review was
that a formal oversight committee with public and private sector
representation be established in order to maintain the credibility of
the investment process and to provide for policy-level decisions re-
garding portfolio management. This investment advisory commit-
tee, according to the Price-Waterhouse review, the indepth review,
would review the investment strategy for managing the portfolios
and, importantly, also review trust fund performance.

These two recommendations are as relevant today as they were
in 1984, for the following reasons: )

The trust funds currently are not invested in risk-free securities;
and, two, the technology is available to manage the risk incurred
by investment portfolios such that these risks are compatible with
specific investment objectives which are developed by the tribes

. and individual Indians.

"Mr. Berkowitz will be discussing these points in greater detail.

Mr. BErRROWITZ. Let me start with some comments on the risks
assumed currently by the Indian trust funds.

Investment risks arise due to uncertainties regarding future re-

" turns. There exists both statute and case law to prevent the invest-

ment of Indian trust funds in the securities or entities that could
default on debt service payments. As an example, we have 25
U.S.C. 162a, the Cheyenne-Arapahoe decision. There are others.
However, default risk is only one form of investment risk. The
Indian trust funds are still subject to basis risk, reinvestment risk,
and liquidity risk. When interest rates decline, prices for fixed-
Income securities, such as U.S. Treasury bonds, wil increase, When
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interest rates rise, prices for fixed-income securities will decline.
Even if a fixed-income security is held to maturit , as interest
rates fluctuate, the economic value of the portfol}i,o fluctuates,
thereby creating opportunities to realize capital gains and losses.
Thus, a fixed-income security represents a gamble on the level and
structure of interest rates and the holders are subject to what we
call basis risk.

A related risk is the risk that when a security matures, interest
rates will have changed and comparable yields may be unavailable.
If interest rates have increased, although the portfolio may have
foregone earlier opportunities to participate in this increase, it can
benefit now. However, if interest rates have declined, then the
portfolio will realize immediate decline in investment return as
money is reinvested. Consequently, this is called reinvestment risk.

When the Indian trust funds buy and sell securities, even U.S.
Treasury nonmarketable market-based issues, they incur transac-
tion costs. In addition, the trust fund may incur substantial inter-
est penalties should they liquidate certificates of deposit before
they mature. As a consequence, there are costs to increasing or de-
creasing the amounts of cash on hand. Uncertainty regarding the
necessity of incurring these costs is called liquidity risk.

The Indian trust funds thus are subject to basis risk, reinvest-
ment risk, and liquidity risk. As the beneficiaries of the Indian
trust funds have their capital at risk, it is both fair and equitable
that they should be able to establish the economic objectives for
which they are assuming these risks.

I would like to add some comments about investment objectives
and risk management. Investment objectives represent a set of
preferences regarding consumption and savings. Investment objec-
tives make explicit the choice between consuming and saving at
discreet points in time over the lanning horizon. Investment objec-
tives also state explicitly the risks the trustees of a fund are willing
to assume. Plans to use Indian trust fund assets to finance the es.
tablishment of a sawmill lead to different investment requirements
" than a plan to use trust fund assets to finance a scholarship pro-"

gram.

Investment objectives will differ because the timing and amounts
of cash flows associated with these plans differ. This leads to differ-
ing levels of tolerance for the basis risk, reinvestment risk, and li-

quidity risks that we have just mentioned. Some forms of consump- -

tion take on the appearance of investment. First, investment in a
risky startup venture is a form of consumption when the probabili-
ty of repayment is low. Investments in enterprises at interest rates
below market level for comparable risk is both an investment and
a subsidy. The subsidy, resulting from the difference between the
interest rate charged for the loan and prevailing market rates, is a
form of consumption.

Part of the objectives-setting process is to make explicit the cash
flow expectations from alternative programs and thereby discrimi-
nate between savings and consumption. Thus, alternatives can be
selected to maximize returns at some level of risk tolerance or min-
imize the level of risk required to achieve some target return. In

?horlt, Investment objectives can be translated into return and risk
evels.
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By devising the formal process whereby tribes and individuals al-
locate their assets to fungs holding portfolios that vary in maturi-

- ty, a wide variety of specific investment objectives can be met,

using two or three managed portfolios. Authorization to invest in
equity securities and corporate fixed-income securities would broad-
en the array of risks and potential returns available to meet specif-
ic investment objectives.

It is fair to ask what return should be earned by each portfolio.
The answer is: the maximum return that the market offers for the
risk that each portfolio is authorized to assume. Although this will
vary as prevailing interest rates fluctuate and market rate premia
for various investments fluctuate, it can be measured over any
time period.

In conclusion, the challenge in 1984 was to establish an invest-
ment process that increased the compatibility of tribal and individ-
ual investment objectives with investment strategies. This remains
the challenge today. The real issues facing the BIA are not who
shall manage trust funds or what services should be procured from
vendors. Rather, the real issues, as described in the indepth review
of the Indian trust funds, are: to what end will trust funds be man-
aged, and with what level of sophistication?

The indepth review of the Indian Trust Fund Program recom-
mended that a process be developed whereby tribal and individual
Indian investment objectives could be set and a permanent over-
sight body be instituted to protect the interests of Indian trust fund
beneficiaries, the clients.

The implementation of these recommendations would ensure
that tribes and individual Indians would be afforded the services
contemplated both by Federal Indian law and by trust fund law;
that is, a trust fund investment program of comparable sophistica- -
tion mhat enjoyed by other public and private trust funds.

you.

Mr. Tayror. You both worked on the Price-Waterhouse study. I
think much of the testimony today is premised on the recommen-
dations in the study. .

The first question that comes to mind is, in authorizing a more
flexible investment strate: , one that liberalizes the ecurities or
areas where the funds of the trust funds could be invested, in your
opinion, does the Bureau of Indian Affairs have the capacity to
make the financial decisions that you've talked about?

Mr. Gooonore. I would like to respond first, and then: Steve, if
you would like to follow up. . '

The BIA is set up for certain appropriated funds disbursement
pur%oses and programs. The Indian trust funds and the investment
of those Indian trust funds reé)resent a much different creature
than.what the BIA is set up to do, and I think that if we go beyond
the limited investment aut, ority which now exists to an expanded
investment authority, then there might be even more of a mis-
match between the purposes and the capability of the BIA and
what capability and capacities are needed to invest these very im-
portant trust funds on behalf of Indians into a much wider range of
Investment possibilities. :

Mr. Berkowrrz. I would like to add to that response that manag-

ing a trust fund covers a wide variety of activities. One can
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manage at the level of policy, much as the funds of a corporate
pension plan are managed. s the Bureau have that capacity?
Certainly, without a doubt. Were the Bureau to adopt a model of
money management, say, such is currently in effect by the Pension
Benefit Guarantee Corporation, where there is policy and there are
technical analyses done, managers hired to invest in certain
market sectors and then held to account for their performance, cer-
tainly the Bureau can manage in the same way that—manage that
process in the same way that Pension Benefit Guarantee Corpora-
tion manages that process or the Federal Reserve Bank Retirement
Program manages that process or in the way most public, State,
and municipal entities manage that process. .

If you are asking the question does the Bureau have computer
programs, the tools, the trading desk, to act as its own broker with
the same level of efficiency as occurs in the private sector, or if
you're asking does the Bureau have the tools currently for imple-
menting some market strategies, I can respond to that. At the time
we did the Price-Waterhouse study the tools were available; howev-
er, the resources to keep the data, loan the data, and produce the
reports were unavailable at the time we did the review.

r. TaAyLor. Well, I think I am thinking more about, first, not
only the strength and financial markets, but would have the capac-

ity to take investment decisions that would meet the standards of
the industry.

Mr. GoopHore. I would like to respond to that. Part of the invest-

ment process—which I think we got a little taste of this morning—
the part of the investment process that is missing at this point is
that the investment objectives and goals of the beneficiaries, the
clients, are not being at this time transmitted to those ple who
are doing the investing. So, really before that part of the problem
is addressed or is taken care of, it would be difficult to justify any
expansion in the investment authority because when you expand
investment authority and you still don’t have a program for devel-
oping investment objectives and goals, it becomes even- more diffi-
cult to meet industry standards, and it would be more of a burden
of the BIA’s personnel than you are imposing at this point.

I think it's important that there be a process for developing
tribal investment objectives and goals—that that process be set up
and that there be an advisory committee to make sure that those
tribal investment objectives are developed. The potential for in-
creased returns to the Indian trust fun through a proper system
of setting and meeting investment objectives, the return through
that better program would far outweigh any increased returns that
will come about because of the better or more efficient trust fund
mechanical system that we talked about earlier. If you know how
long you should be going out on the yield curve, for instance, or if
you knew how much money each tribe needed and what the fund-
ing requirements for all the tribes were, and you could set up an
investment program to meet those needs, then you could increase
the returns to the trust funds by going out further on the yield
curve. I think this can be very easily teased out of the Price-Water-
house report. Those increased returns far outweigh any of the in-

creased returns from J’ust having a better mechanical system and
better set of trust fun operations.
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Mr. Berrkowrrz. Let me add one comment. If your question is
does the Bureau have the personnel, first of all the Government
has the ﬁersonnel that are capable; second, the Bureau has the per-
sonne] that are capable.

At issue here is formalizing the process and, as Mr. Swimmer
testified earlier, there is an informal process for brin ing objectives
up to the investment process, the managers responsible for the in-
vestment process. But that is not formalized.

So, at issue is, one, formalizing that process; and two, describing
precisely the role and precisely the level of investment decisions.
Are we talking about security selection; or are we talking about es-
tablishing where on the yield curve should we be: should we have
short-term securities, immediate term, or long term?

The short answer to your question is, yes, there is the capability
in the Government, and I believe there is the capability in the
Bureau. The longer answer to your question is, yes, but, there are
some formal processes that needs to be implemented, and secondar-
ily, there are some tools that need to be provided either by Govern-
ment resources or secured from vendors. '

My Taylor. Well, I think this is undoubtedly a discussion that we
will be back to next year. I think this is little beyond the scope of
where we're trying to get with this morning’s hearing.

Thanks very much for the testimony.

Mr. GoopHoPE. Thank you. '

Mr. TAYLOR. I will try to familiarize myself with the terms as I
read the hearing record.

Next we will have a panel of witnesses: Elouise Cobell, vice
chairman of the Association of Tribal Finance Officers, Browning,
MT; accompanied by the Honorable Earl Old Person, chairman of
the Blackfeet Tribal Council, from Browing; and Alan Parker,
president of the American Indian National Bank.

STATEMENT OF ELOUISE COBELL, VICE CHAIRMAN, ASSOCIA-
TION OF TRIBAL FINANCE OFFICERS, BROWNING, MT, ACCOM-
PANIED BY HON. EARL OLD PERSON, CHAIRMAN, BLACKFEET
TRIBAL COUNCIL, BROWNING, MT; ALAN PARKER, PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN INDIAN NATIONAL BANK, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. CoBeLL. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the time and effort your
committee has made to address this issue of most importance to
Indian tribes. I have with me toda: , of course, Earl Old Person and
ﬁm Parker, who is president of the American Indian National

I have prepared testimony, which I would like to submit for the
record, and I will summarize that statement now. )

Mr. TavLoR. Your statement will be made a part of the record as
if it had been read in full.

Ms. CoBeLL. I am the vice president of the Native American Fi-
nance Officers Association, and treasurer of the Blackfeet Indian
Tribe. My suggestions offered today are limited to the tribe's finan-
cmll planning functions of the investment aspects of the proposal
only,

Our organization was founded in 1982 and is comprised of fi-
nance officers, treasurers, and comptrollers representing over 50
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bit along the line of something the Government Accounting Office
does. How is it that your firm can perform it and not GAO?

Mr. RoBsoN. Well, there are similarities to the functions that
both GAO and the OMB perform. As a matter of fact, each of the
principals in our firm has been in the Office of Management and
Budget for between 5 to 15 years, depending upon the individual.
However, it also is different—and having been in OMB myself, I
know that as an OMB examiner I would have had no understand-
ing of the Government securities industry at highest levels, for ex-
ample. Also the timing is important. Most GAO or OMB audit’s are
after the fact, not an ongoing process which can identify potential
problems before they get too serious.

That kind of expertise combined with the sort of principles that
GAO or OMB would follow in monitoring or reviewing a program,
we do provide, but it is an area where we have the highest level of
private sector experience as well. For example, ] was at one time
the head of an investment banking firm which invested maybe $20
billion or $30 billion a year in Government securities.

Mr. Tavior. You seem to have some insight into the repo
market, in reference to asking Chase Manhattan Bank about its ex-
perience.

Mr. RoBsoN. Yes; it was about a $150 million experience.

Mr. TayLor. It does strike me that these policy audits certainly
could be of value not only to the Government but also to the pri-
vate contractor. So, we appreciate your testimony on that. Thank
you, sir.

That is the end of our witness list. The hearing stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:06 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED rOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROSS SWIMMER

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am pleased to be here today to
discuss the Bureau of Indian Affairs’ improvement of the management of trust
funds .and the contract for trust fund services to be awarded by the
Financial Management Service of the Department of the Treasury on behalf of

" the Bureau of Indian Affairs. With me is a representative from the Financial

Management Service, U.S. Treasury Department, who has worked with us in close
cooperation to arrange for the improvements needed to maximize the

performance of the Indian Trust Funds.

This imprqvemen't project represents one of the most ambitious efforts ever
1nit‘iated by the Bureau. The Bureau has set a course of action which will
directly address the material weaknesses in the trust accounting system, the
inefficiencies of redundant multiple systems, and the lack of earning
capacity due to inefficient cash management of trust funds.

Currently, the Bureau manages trust funds totaling approximately $1.7 billion.
These funds include: Tribal Trust Funds, Individual Indian Monies,
Contributed Funds, Alaska Native Escrow funds, Irrigation and Power Project
Funds and the Papago Cooperative Fund, As of September 30, 1985, there were
over 250,000 participating accounts. The Tribal Trust (TT) and Individual
Indian Monies (1IM) funds were the largest, both in tetms of funds and
participating accounts (TT--1500 Accounts, totaling $1.18 billion;
I1M--250,000 Accounts, totaling $.482 billion). .

Trust Fund collections are received over the counter, by mail, by wire, and
by interagency Treasury transfer. Collections received at the local agency

level are handled by authorized agents who may be foresters, realty

3D
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‘specialists, administrative clerks, etc. These local collections are mailed
to the Area Offices for deposit at commercial banks, for credit to the
Treasury accounts. Area Offices record the receipt transactions to the
Beneral Ledger Control Accounts for field level collections. The Central

Office receives and records the wire and Treasury transactions,

While the Bureau's investment performance has compared favqrably with
industry standards, there have been many problems associated with the cash
management and accounting services for these accounts. Examples of these
problems include, but are not limited to, the following situations,
Collections for which ownership is unknown mayv not be deposited in interest
earning suspense accounts pending distribution, but may be held at the
collecting level until proper ownership is determined. Posting principal and
interest dollars to suosidiary accounts has been inaccurate. Tribal and
individual accounts may be overdrawn because accurate balance information may
not be readily available. The mail time from payor to agency to area
deposit locations results in a float loss to the beneficiaries estimated at
$2,0 million to $3.0 million annually, Currently, benefits of an unknown
amount from the float on Treasury check disbursements are lost to the
beneficiaries because the Bureau records disbursements at the time the check
is written rather than when presented for payment through the bank clearing
process, Investment and accounting transactions may be incorrectly recorded
and not reconciled on a systematic basis because of the fragmentation in

responsibilities. The Bureau uses five systems for financial control and
none currently reconcile. ] -

The General Ac;ounting Office Audit Report of September 8, 1982, addressed
the serious operating deficiencies which precluded the proper discharge of
trust fiduciary responsibilities by the Bureau. Controls gver cash receipts
and cash disbursements were found to be inadequate. Reconciliations were not

performed, and as a result, investment decisions were based on unreliable
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information. The auditors could not certify the cash position of the trust
funds because ofythe millions of dollars in unreconciled differences, The
Bureau's response to this audit indicated that controls would be strengthened

and the reconciliations performed.

In September, 1983, the Inspector General of the Department of the Interior
issued an audit report on “Accounting Controls Over Tribal Trust Funds -
Bureau of Indian Affairs.” The report reiterated the findings and
recommendations of the previous GAO report, and recommended the Bureau
determine the feasibility of contracting all or a portion of the trust fund
activity. The report also recommended that the Bureau establish one system
with fully integrated and compatible sub-systems to keep track by each trust
fund of cash collections, cash disbursements, investments, and interest
earned, The Bureau responded that reconciliations would be performed and a

single system would be developed.

The Bureau contracted with Price-Waterhouse and Company to perform a

comprehensive study of the Bureau's Trust Fund Accounting and Investment

functions. The repbrts of the study and analyses which were provided to the
Bureau in May, 1984, included recommendations that processing and deposit

reporting services should be obtained from external sources.

The Under Secretar;v of the Interior, concurrently with the Bureau's
Price-Waterhouse study, requested the Department of the Treasury to conduct a
review of the financial operations of the Department. The review report_
identified Interior Bureaus that needed to improve financial operations, with
the Bureau of Indfan Affairs heading the Fist,

Based on the Treasury study team recommendation, the Bureau published a
request for information to determine the private sector capability to provide

the services the Bureau needed to strengthen and improve the financial
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management of the trust funds, The responses indicated there were

state-of -the-art systems available and a high level of interest in possibly

providing the cash management, accounting and investment services.

When I became Assistant Secretary, one of my first priorities was to begin
the action necessary to strengthen the administration of the trust funds and
maximize the earnings on investments. The recommendations of the General
Accounting Office, the Inspector General's 0ffice, the Price-Waterhouse Study

R
eport, the Department of Treasury Financial Review Report, Congressional

inquiries, the 1985 Request for Information, and the Bureau's own internal
management and internal control reviews all pointed to the same conclusion -
the Bureau needed to look to the private sector to acquire the services
necessary to effect the improvements. Also, while the Bureau had responded
positively to all the audit recommendations, corrective measures were spotty

and immediate action was necessary to prevent further deterioration.

This urgency led to my decision to approach Treasury Secretary Baker to
request assistance in the improvement effort, Both Mr. John Rogers and Mr,
Gerald Murphy, Assistant Secretaries, offered support and directed their
respective organizations to assist the Bureau of Indian Affairs in this
effort,
through the existing Treasury Lockbox Network was the best approach to assure
quality service and optimum compatibility with other Federal programs,
Treasury staff supported the Bureau's need to have an integrated service
encompassing investment and distribution of earnings,’

lockbox, and concentration services.

custody accountings

Financial Management Services agreed to

solicit these services from their Tockbox banks who have a proven record 1n'

moving Government funds and controlling financial information

The Lockbox Network Banks, which were competitively selected by Treasury,

have a successful track record. Since inception in 1983, the savings in

[t was determined that obtaining the financial trust services
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increased earnings to the Government is $29 million, The network cu”__ently
handles 180 accounts with an annual cash flow of $15 billion for 46 agencies

and 7 departments.

Under current statute, 25 USC 162a, the investment of the trust funds is
limited to securities which are unconditionally guaranteed as to both
interest and principal by the United States. The statutory requirements also
1imit the investment decisions to the tristee. These restrictions result in.
a fully directed investment portfolio comprised of conservative, fully
insured securities, which in effect limits any procurement of investment
services to only the execution of buyl and sell transactions and investment

advice.

In consideration of the need for expediency, the limited competition among
the Treasury network enabled a much shorter time period for award., It also
will enable the Bureau to obtain the cash management, custodial, and
investment services from one financial institution, which supports the single
responsibility and accountability goal. Cost was also a factor. Separate
contracts for the ancillary services would create additional administrative
overhead costs., The services requested include: Invgstment advising;
executing buy and sell orders from BIA; maintaining -custody of held
securities; maintaining detailed accounts for both tribes and individuals;
accounting for all transactions; and reporting all financial activities to
the BIA or Treasury, as prescribed. The benefits of 1ncldding the
Investment Service in the contract include the obvious efficiency gained by
decreasing the number of data bases required and data integration problems
that would be eliminated. At present, the Info System, Moneymax System, and
the investment related activity in the Bureau's Finance System are all
m‘aintained by the investment group in Mbuquérque. The built-in
inefficiencies in the current Bureau operated investment program have

resulted in numerous accountability problems, resulting in the need for
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multiple reconciliations, ang erroneous fund balances and investment

portfolio listings,

By including the investment services in the contract, the Bureau staff can
concentrate on directing the investment program and rely on the contractor to

perform the accounting and custodial aspects of the investment program.

Also, this contract wi) place the trust funds in an institution which wil)
be subject to annual independent audits by certified public accountants
issuing opinion audits on the account systems maintained by the contract bank.
This will be the very first time al) the trust funds wil) be included in such
an environment., These funds will now be subject to internal and external
audits supplied by the contract bank, and to audits by the General Accounting
Office and the Inspector General's Office as well as contract compliance
reviews by the Treasury Department and the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

There are 205.02 man-years of effort by over 407 individual employees
(full-time and part-time) across the Bureau of Indian Affairs performing cash

management, investment, and trust fund accounting functions., It is

anticipated that half of the man-years of effort will not be required as a

direct result of the contract,

After an analysis of positions that are authorized and budgeted, but
unfilled, across the Bureau, it appears that in most instances, employees
adversely impacted as a result of this contract will be able to fake other
Jjobs in their present Tocations. The employees that cannot be placed in
other positions will be impacted through reduction-in-force procedures. This
will be done only as'a last resort. The exact number of employees to be
impacted has not been determined. This will be accomplished by an
office-by-office analysis with careful evaluvation of on-going workload

requirements during the initial planning for contract implementation,
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Until the contract is awarded, [ cannot provide a cost figure. However,
during the initial implementation year, the cost will be greater than in
subsequent years because we plan to phase into the contract mode. There will
be some dual costs for Bureau operations and contract operations during FY
1987. The Bureau will request additional funds either through a
rebrogramming within the operation of Indian pragrams, or through an
offsetting recission from one of the Bureau's other appropriations. After
the implementation year, we expect the contract cost plus any remaining
Bureau residual operation costs will not exceed what we are currently paying

for service delivery.

In summary, quicker investment of and better accounting for the Indiaﬁ trust
fund monies will result from this new approach. Modern accounting and
telecommunication systems will ﬁake accurate information on trust fund
activities available to BIA, tribes, and individual Indian participants much
faster. High quality investment advice will help Bureau employees make the
best possible investment decisions to maximize returns, and meet cash needs
within statutory investment restraints. Any interest earned by trust fund
monies will be credited to trust fund accounts. As is now the case, there
would be no cost of the services borne by the tribes or 1ndividua1 Indians
whose funds are involved. A1l concerned parties stand to gain from this new

approach,

The contract will provide a giant step toward returning confidence in the
Bureau's accountability and services to tribes and individual Indians and
Alaska Natives. It is,as I mentioned before, a serious attempt to correct
the operational deficiencies and provide the quality of service as would be

expected of a prudent trustee.




I have, through letters, a Federal Register notification, a National NCAI
meeting Dresentaiion. and individual meetings, consulted with tribal leaders
and representatives and asked for their comments concerning this improvement
action. There have been very few negative commentg. In most cases, the

tribes have offered positive encouragement and support the contract.

This cgncludes my prepared statement. I will be happy to answer any
questions you may have.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL R. FERM

MR. CHAIRMAN, WE APPRECIATE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR BEFORE THIS
COMMITTEE TO SHARE OUR VIEWS ON THE MANAGEMENT OF INDIAN TRUST
FUND MONIES. I WOULD LIKE TO BEGIN BY IDENTIFYING WHO WE ARE AND
WHY WE ARE HERE TODAY. THE CITIZENS AND SOUTHERN CORPORATION IS A
THREE-STATE REGIONAL BANK HOLDING COMPANY WITH ASSETS IN EXCESS OF
$18 BILLION. IN ADDITION, WE HAVE A TRUST DEPARTMENT WHICH
MANAGES ASSETS IN EXCESS OF $25 BILLION. OUR TRUST DEPARTMENT
MANAGES FUNDS FOR CORPORATE AND GOVERNMENT CLIENTS. IN FACT, WE
CURRENTLY HANDLE TRUST FUND ACCOUNTING FOR 1,500 SEPARATE
GOVEBNMENTAL CUSTOMERS WHICH INCLUDE FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL
UNITS.

C§S NATIONAL BANK IS THE LEAD CONCENTRATOR BANK FOR THE UNITED
STATES TREASURY CASH CONCENTRATION SYSTEM. IN THIS ROLE, C&S IS
RESPONSIBLE FOR COLLECTION OF $140 BILLION IN ANNUAL COLLECTIONS
FOR THE U.S. TREASURY. THIS REPRESENTS DEPOSITS 'MADE BY ALL
FEDERAL AGENCIES NATIONWIDE INTO ANY COMMERCIAL BANK. CURRENTLY,
WE MANAGE THE DEPOSITS FOR MORE THAN 3,000 AGENCY OFFICES
DEPOSITED INTO 500 COMMERCIAL BANKS. WE ARE tHARGED WITH

CONCENTRATING 100% OF THESE DEPOSITS DAILY, AS WELL AS CAPTURING
ALL OF THE INDIVIDUAL ACCOUNTING INFORMATION ON EACH DEPOSIT. OUR




